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Facilities: The Castle Pines Plant and the Castle Rock Plant. 

Members: CP Metro, CP North and the Town. 

Officer: The President, Vice-President or Secretary/Treasurer 

of the Authority. 

Person: Any individual, corporation, joint venture, estate, 

trust, partnership, association, or other legal entity other than 

the Members. 

Services: The Services to be provided by the Authority shall 

mean wastewater treatment and all related services to all classes 

of users on a nondiscriminatory basis, including the operation and 

maintenance of the Castle Pines Plant, the Castle Rock Plant and 

any other facility or improvement used by the Authority to provide 

Service under this Agreement; provided however that Services shall 

not include collection of wastewater from the service areas of each 

Member prior to its delivery to the Facilities. 

Town: The Town of Castle Rock, Douglas County, Colorado, 

including any duly authorized representative, employee, agent, 

engineer or attorney thereof, if applicable. 

11. ESTABLISHMENT OF AUTHORITY 

2.01 Creation. There is hereby created and established a 

separate legal entity pursuant to Section 29-1-203 C.R.S., which 

shall be a political subdivision and a public corporation of the 

State of Colorado, to be named the Plum Creek Wastewater Authority. 

2.02 General Powers. To the extent permitted by Colorado 

law, the Authority shall have the duties, privileges, immunities, 

rights, liabilities, and disabilities of a public body politic and 

corporate. 

2.03 General Purpose. The Authority shall be deemed estab- 

lished generally for the purposes of owning, leasing, acquiring, 

constructing, expanding, operating, managing and maintaining 

wastewater treatment facilities for the benefit of the Members, 
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including without limitation the Castle Pines Plant and the Castle 

Rock Plant. 

111. SPECIFIC POOOERS 

3.01 Statutory Powers. The Authority shall have all the 

power and authority that may be granted to an entity created 

pursuant to the provisions of Section 29-1-203 C.R.S., as amended 

from time to time. 

3.02 Specific Powers. The Authority shall be empowered to: 

1. Acquire, construct, expand, manage, lease (as lessor 
or lessee) maintain or operate wastewater systems, 
facilities, works or improvements or any interest therein 
and acquire, hold, lease (as lessor or lessee), sell or 
otherwise dispose of real or personal property, in the 
name of the Plum Creek Wastewater Authority, and upon 
such terms and conditions as may be approved by the 
Authority, including without limitation interceptors, 
lift stations, treatment plants, reuse facilities, water 
resources and facilities therefor as these Facilities are 
defined from time to time by the Authority. Specifical- 
ly, but not by way of limitation, to carry out one or 
more of the purposes for which the Authority is establi- 
ed the Authority may enter into one or more leases (as 
lessor or lessee) or other contracts with one or more of 
the Members or other entities, and participate in the 
issuance of certificates of participation in such leases 
or other contracts, or other securities representing a 
proportionate interest in rights to receive revenues 
under such leases or other contracts. 

2. Enter into contracts for goods, services, construc- 
tion, expansion, operation and maintenance ofthe Facili- 
ties in the name of the Authority. 

3. Provide Services on a non-discriminatory basis to 
all Members of the Authority, but pursuant to and in 
compliance with the Prior Agreements as more particularly 
described below. 

4. Adopt, maintain and revise uniform, consistent and 
non-discriminatory fees, rates and charges to provide 
Services to the Members and to operate and maintain the 
Facilities in accordance with Article V, below. 
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5. Plan for, modify or expand the Facilities, and keep 
and maintain discharge permits in order to provide 
uninterrupted Services to the Members in accordance with 
the terms hereof. 

6 .  Sue and be sued in its own name as a separate legal 
entity. 

7. Employ agents and employees and such professional 
or other consultants as it may deem necessary or 
advisable from time to time. 

8. Have and use a corporate seal. 

9. Condemn property in the manner authorized by law for 
any of the Members including rights-of-ways or easements 
necessary or required in order to provide Services and 
modify or expand the Facilities, or otherwise carry-out 
the Authority's purposes. 

10 .  Carry out one or more of the purposes for which the 
Authority is established, the Authority is authorized to 
issue its bonds, notes, or other obligations, upon such 
terms and conditions, containing such covenants, and 
pledging to the payment thereof such security or reve- 
nues, all as may be determined by the Authority. 

11. Adopt, by unanimous resolution of the Board, 
regulations respecting the exercise of its powers and 
carrying out of its purpose. 

12. Receive or reject contributions, gifts, bequests or 
other grants of cash, equipment or services from the 
Members or other entities, individuals, or political 
subdivisions. 

13. In general, exercise all powers which are nec- 
essary, incidental, convenient or conducive to the 
attainment of its purposes and provision of its func- 
tions, Services and operation of the Facilities. 

14. Do and perform any acts and things authorized herein 
through, or by means of an agent or by contracts with any 
person, firm, or corporation. 

IV. GOVERNING BODY 

4.01 Composition and Voting. The Authority shall be governed 

and directed by a three (3) person Board of Directors, which shall 
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be composed of one Director to be appointed by each of the Members. 

Each Director shall serve on the Board, at the pleasure of the 

appointing Member. All decision-making powers of the Authority 

shall be vested in the Board of Directors. Each Director, or 

alternate, shall have one vote on all matters to come before the 

Board; subject however to the provisions of Section 7.04, below. 

The Board shall elect from its membership a President, Vice 

President and Secretary/Treasurer whose terms in office shall be 

for one (1) year from the date of their election; provided, however 

the office of President shall be rotated annually such that each 

Member's Board representative serves as President every third year. 

The names of the initial Board are set forth in the attached 

Exhibit 3. Vacancies among the Officers shall be filled by the 

Board in the same manner as the Officers are elected. Except as 

otherwise provided in Section 4.02, below, upon the affirmative 

vote of a majority of the Directors eligible to vote, the Board may 

exercise all the powers necessary and proper for the general 

management and operation of the Authority. Each Member may 

designate an alternate Director who may exercise all powers and 

authority as more particularly set forth above; provided, however, 

that for all actions of the Board only one Director shall sit on 

the Board or act on behalf of a Member pursuant to this Agreement. 

An alternate Director shall not be deemed an Officer for any 

purpose. Such designation must be made in writing signed by the 

designating Member and shall be effective only upon delivery of 

such written designation to the Secretary of the Board. The 

designation of an alternate director may be revoked at any time, 

but only by delivery of a written notice of revocation signed by 

the revoking Member to the Secretary of the Board; and such notice 

shall also designate a new alternate Director. 

4.02 Consensus Action. In addition to other actions 

specifically referred to herein, the following actions of the Board 

shall require the unanimous vote of all three Directors ("Consensus 

Actiontt) : 
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1. Change in the fees for Services currently charged to 
the Members, additions of new line items or deletion of 
existing line items in the budget, as set forth in 
Exhibit 4, hereto, and referenced in Section 5.01, below; 

2. Establishment of the Capacity Fee as provided in 
Section 7.07, below and any subsequent modifications 
thereto ; 

3. Approval of a contract for Services to a Person; 

4. Adoption or amendment of regulations, pursuant to 
Section 3.02, above; 

5. Any action which, directly or in effect, constitutes 
an amendment, waiver or modification of or to the terms 
of this Agreement; 

6 .  Adoption of an operations budget providing for an in- 
crease in the prior year's spending authorization of five 
and one half (5 1/2) percent or more, or an increase in 
the spending authorization of an adopted budget which 
together with all prior increases during the fiscal year, 
exceeds five and one half (5 1/2) percent of the spending 
authorized in the initial operation budget; 

7. Any capital expenditure, other than an expenditure 
associated with an expansion of the Facilities, in excess 
of $25,000; 

8. Disposition of Facilities or disposition of assets 
of the Authority in excess of value of $25,000; 

9. Appointment or removal of the Authority Manager as 
provided in Section 5.04, below; 

10. Admission of a new Member to the Authority; or 

11. Amendment or modification to the Conveyance 
Agreement, as referenced in Article VI, below, or 
election to terminate the obligations of the Town or CP 
Metro to convey the plants thereunder. 

In order to encourage the attendance of all three Directors 

at any Board meeting at which a Consensus ~ction is scheduled on 

the Board agenda, a written notice of the proposed Consensus Action 

shall be given by the Secretary of the Board to each Member and the 
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have no obligation to bill or collect fees from any Person 

receiving Services by or through a Member. Nothing in this 

Agreement shall preclude a Member from assessing fees for Services 

to Persons in its respective service area which are in addition to 

the fees for Services assessed by the Authority. Similarly, 

nothing in this Agreement shall preclude a Member from assessing, 

in an amount determined at its sole discretion, a tap fee to 

Persons in its respective service area. 

5 .04  Management and Supervision. Under the direction of the 

Board and the Authority Manager, as provided immediately 

hereinafter, the plant superintendent shall cooperate, manage, 

direct and control the operations of the Facilities and do all 

other acts reasonably necessary to maintain the Facilities and its 

related assets. In fiscal 1990, CP Metro shall serve as the 

Manager of Authority and shall appoint a plant superintendent. The 

Authority shall not be obligated to compensate CP Metro or its 

officers or agents for such managerial service other than such 

compensation or reimbursement which is currently absorbed into the 

assessments for service as administered and billed by CP Metro as 

the Castle Pines Plant operator. In subsequent years, the 

Authority Manager shall be designated upon unanimous consent of 

the Board. The Authority Manager shall have the following 

responsibilities: 

1. Implement the decisions of the Board, make all expen- 
ditures necessary to carry out the directions of the 
Board and promptly advise the Board if the Authority 
lacks sufficient funds to implement any such direction 
or program adopted by it; 

2. Purchase or otherwise acquire all material, supplies, 
equipment, utility and transportation services required 
for operation of the Facilities; 

3. Use his best efforts to keep the Facilities and re- 
lated assets free and clear of all liens and encumbran- 
ces, except for those existing at the time of, or created 
concurrent with, the acquisition of such assets, mechan- 
ic's or materialmen's liens, which shall be released or 
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discharged in a diligent manner, or liens and encumbran- 
ces specifically approved by the Board; 

4 .  Make or arrange for all payments required by permits, 
contracts and other agreements related to operation of 
the Facilities and pay all taxes, assessments and like 
charges affecting operations of the Facilities. 

5 .  Apply for all necessary permits, licenses and 
approvals; comply with applicable federal, state and 
local laws and regulations, including without limitation 
such laws and regulations related to wastewater 
treatment, health and safety; promptly notify the Board 
of any allegations of substantial violation thereof; and 
prepare and file all reports or notices required for 
operation of the Facilities; 

6 .  Keep and maintain all required, accounting and 
financial records necessary or incident to operation of 
the Facilities in accordance with customary procedures 
in the field of wastewater treatment; 

7. Keep the Board apprised of all matters related to 
the operation of the Facilities by, at the minimum, 
submitting to the Board monthly reports which include 
statements of expenditures and comparisons of such 
expenditures to the budget adopted by the Board, a 
summary of operation of the Facilities which include 
amounts of wastewater treated, the source thereof and 
discharge of treated effluent and such other reports as 
the Board may reasonably request; 

8. Undertake all other activities reasonably necessary 
to fulfill the foregoing. 

5.05 Quarterly Reports. Quarterly, the Board shall cause to 

be distributed to the Members, a summary of the operations of the 

~uthority's operations and maintenance, as well as a detailed 

summary of the revenues and expenditures of the Authority for that 

quarter. 

5.06 Deposits and Investments. All funds of the Authority 

shall be deposited, from time to time, to the credit of the 

Authority, pursuant to Section 11-10.5-101 C.R.S., in such 

institutions permitted by law as the Board may select. All 

investments of Authority funds shall comply with Section 24-75-601 
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